FACULTY COUNCIL MINUTES

Council Room, 412 Student Union
May 13, 2014

Kennison called the meeting to order with the following members present: Baeza, Bartels, Borland, Clarke, Cornell, DeSilva, Doust, Holcomb, John, Lovern, Lowrance, Luttbeg, Materer, McBee, Paio, Takacs, Wansley, and Young. 
Also present:  Bertholf, D., Bird, L., Campbell, C., Devuyst, C., Echols, M., Gelfand, S., Hargis, B., Hartman, J., Lloyd, P., Masters, B., Miller, B., Miller, R., Nabar, S., Perea-Fox, S., Reitan, E., Shutt, G., Tally, M., Topham, G., Tucker, S., Weaver, J., Wilfong, M. and Wray, K.
Absent: Avakian, Barnes, Biros, Bliss, Chung, Fisher, Holyoak, Jones, VanOverbeke, Walker, Wu and Yetter. 
HIGHLIGHTS
Remarks and Comments from the President……………………………………………………….

Special Reports – 

Scott Gelfand/Eric Reitan: The Global Village at OSU….………………..……………….
Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations and other Vice Presidents……………......
Reports of Standing Committees …………………………………………………………………..

Academic Standards and Policies ………………………………………………………….



Athletics ……………………………………………………………………………………

Budget …………………………………………………………………………………......

Campus Facilities, Safety and Security ……………………………………………………

Diversity……………………………………………………………………………………

Faculty ……………………………………………………………………………………..


Recommendation: Revisions to P&P 2-0112: Annual Faculty Appraisal and 


Development Policy

Long-Range Planning and Information Technology ………………………………………

Research ……………………………………………………………………………………

Retirement and Fringe Benefits ……………………………………………………………

Rules and Procedures ……………………………………………………………………....


Student Affairs and Learning Resources ………………………………………………….
Reports of Liaison Representatives ……………………………………………………………….

Wellness Center……………………………………………………………………………

SAC ……………………………………………………………………………………….

Emeriti……………………………………………………………………………………..

Kennison called the meeting to order and reminded the councilors to sign the attendance sheet which is circulating the room. Kennison stated that there were a number of visitors today. Newly elected Councilors and others and welcomed them to the meeting. Kennison asked for approval of the April 8, 2014 minutes. Holcomb moved to accept the minutes and Luttbeg seconded. Motion passed. Kennison moved to approve the agenda. Kennison stated this is an unusual agenda in that it contains all the end of year reports. DeSilva moved to approve the agenda. Lovern seconded the motion. Motion passed. 
Special Reports: 

A.  Scott Gelfand/Eric Reitan: The Global Village at OSU
Gelfand and Reitan distributed the following information.
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Gelfand stated that both he and Reitan are from the Philosophy department and work with Steve Harrist who is in the College of Education, the department of Educational Psychology. Gelfand wanted to discuss with the council a proposal that is still in progress for developing a global village here at OSU. Gelfand explained that a global village is a learning tool, an experiential learning tool. Gelfand stated that there are a number of global villages that have been built in the United States. Heifer International has built 3 global villages. One in Perryville, AR, Maryland and one in Michigan. In addition Habitat for Humanity has developed a global village in Georgia. 

Gelfand stated that a global village essentially offers students the opportunity to experience how other people live. Typically global villages are built on a piece of land, the one in Perryville is built around a lake, and they consist of a variety of living structures from around the world. For example, in Perryville there are 7 different living structures. One is the Thai house. This is a full scale replica of the sort of housing you would find in Thailand. On the front door of each of the different living structures is a letter written from someone between 10 and 15 years old who live in a housing structure like the one the letter is on. The letter explains briefly what their life is like living in this sort of situation and the structures reflect the actual living spaces of these areas. Another structure is the Appalachia House. Gelfand explained that the global village is a 2 day program. The students are involved in a variety of activities that are related to building teamwork. After lunch people are assigned to one of the different houses. There are usually 5 or 6 people assigned to each house and are referred to as a family for the remainder of the program. In addition to these houses there are also a house from Zambia and an Urban Slum. The Urban Slum house is modeled after the slums of Mumbai and is an exact duplication of that dwelling. There is also a Refugee camp and Guatemala House 
Gelfand stated that once people are assigned to the different houses they are given resources and certain limitations on their behavior. For example if you are living in the Refugee camp you cannot speak to anyone in the other houses. There is an assumption that if you are actually living in a refugee camp you would speak a different language from the people who lived around you. Other challenges that Gelfand described were limited household items and wood for the Appalachia house. These people were the only ones to have wood, no matches but a bag of wood. There were interactions between the different houses for food and other items. They were encouraged to trade between the houses for needed supplies. Gelfand explained that bartering between the houses were for food, water and supplies. The Urban Slum and Refugee camp basically had nothing to barter with. Gelfand stated that someone had to stay at the house to guard their items so others wouldn’t steal it. Gelfand stated that essentially the students and those present have to figure out what are they going to do that night and the next morning for breakfast. The experience ends around 11 the next morning so they have to spend one night in the house. The students will discuss their experience the next afternoon. Gelfand stated that each of the houses if given a description of events and a question. The “families” are told to get dinner taken care of, return to their houses and then discuss the event and how they will handle the situation. Example – there was a fire in the house and you were given a check for $10,000. Should you relocate or rebuild. Each of the houses had a different problem they had to discuss and come to a solution. 
Reitan added that his personal experience in the Urban Slum house depicted real hardships that are associated with each different house. The decisions made by each house with real tangible implications that would actually impact the “family”. Reitan stated this was a way to engage in ethical deliberations that had meaning implications. Reitan stated that the entire global village experience offers numerous opportunities like this. Reitan and Harrist began talking about a global village idea 2 summers ago. They feel that ethics education, which is essentially practical, needs to come out of the classroom and be experiential. They feel that a global village is a great model to teach students practical ethics education where people have an opportunity to engage in real ethical deliberation and decision making which has actual consequences. Reitan said that this is not just a resource for ethics education but an interdisciplinary resource. There are opportunities for thinking about sustainable agriculture. The Heifer International global village raises livestock and has various kinds of suitable technologies that they are modeling. Reitan feels there are multiple opportunities to a global village located at OSU. Kennison asked if someone was interested in this project who should they contact? Gelfand stated to contact either himself of Reitan. Gelfand stated that Heifer International had 7th and 8th graders go through the same experience. It’s open to all ages with a variety of program times – 2 hours, 4 hours, etc. Gelfand stated the global village could be used for faculty as well as the community. Dr. Bird stated that a global village could reasonably be built at Lake Carl Blackwell. Bird asked what it would cost to set up a village. Gelfand stated that in terms of a simple structure is $10,000. Reitan stated that with $50,000 you could build the structures. Most of the costs to build would be in permits, roads and a learning center. Bird stated that Lake Carl Blackwell has some of these things already so the only thing needed would be to build the structures. Gelfand has not done an estimate yet to answer Birds question. Bird said she would welcome a proposal. Gelfand stated they have contacted Habitat for Humanity and Heifer International and both have been very forthcoming in sharing their plans. Heifer International has discussed the possibility of becoming a partner. Gelfand stated that they have made clear that OSU did not want to be locked into their curricula and would want a certain amount of freedom. Gelfand state that at this time the lawyers for OSU need to talk to the lawyers at Heifer International. Reitan stated they are very interested in the idea of partnering with a university. It would certainly be a unique program for a university campus. 

Kennison hopes that today’s presentation will result in some interest for a global village at OSU. John said he thinks this is a great idea and his only concern is the misrepresentation of whatever culture you are trying to recreate. John is concerned that for example the culture that had the least amount of money or goods would result to stealing. This is not necessarily something that would happen. Gelfand agreed this would challenge and be sensitive to the different cultures. John doesn’t know what the oversight would be. Gelfand envisions a lot of oversight and envisions a large advisory board so they could get as much input as possible. This was an issue that was brought up at the Perryville site. 
Remarks and Comments from the President: 

President Hargis stated that we are nearing the end of most searches. We are still looking for a VP of Research. But the positions of Provost, Dean of Agriculture, Dean of Business and Dean of the Honors College have been filled. Hargis stated that OSU has been blessed over the past two year period with great interim leadership in the various areas: Pam Fry (Interim Provost), Ken Eastman (Interim Business Dean), Mike Woods (Interim Dean of DASNR) and Bob Spurrier (Interim Dean of the Honors College). Pam Fry will remain Associate Provost, Ken Eastman is the new Dean of Business, the new Honors Dean is from West Virginia, and Tom Koon from Michigan State is the new Dean of Agriculture. Gary Sandefur is the new Provost and is from Wisconsin. The research dean position is ongoing. Jim Tracy was brought to campus and Hargis has not heard the feedback yet. Sheryl Tucker is doing a great job as interim Dean of Research. 
Hargis stated that this is budget and commencement time. There were 5 commencement ceremonies the past weekend with over 900 graduates attending. The speaker did a very great job. 

Hargis is pretty confident that there will be no increase to the budget. One idea that has been pitched is to go into the State Regents Revolving Fund and pulling $10 million from it. If the legislation does this the States Regents will just pass this down to the schools. For OSU and OU this is about 25% of the schools budget. This would be about $2.5 million to OSU and OU if they pass this down. Hargis stated that OSU went to a block tuition program.

Hargis thanked the Faculty Council for their service this year. He has enjoyed meeting with the group and looks forward to working with the new members next year.
Report of Status of Council Recommendations:
Kennison stated that Interim Provost Pam Fry was not in attendance today due to a family emergency. Sheryl Tucker announced there are no pending recommendations at this time. 
Kennison asked for remarks from other Vice Presidents. 

Kennison stated that Dr. Lee Bird and MacKenzie Wilfong are in attendance to talk a little about what has been in the Stillwater Newspress about OSU being on the list of universities being investigated. Dr. Bird stated that the student government wrote a resolution encouraging the university to educate students about Title IX (9). Bird stated that OSU started using a product called HAVEN from a company named Everfi two years ago. This company does meet the requirements for training for faculty. There is mandatory training for students, faculty and staff. This process was started with the students two years ago. There was a hold put on registration if students did not complete an alcohol program that talked about sexual violence. Everfi came out with another product, HAVEN, which deals specifically with Title IX and related areas (discrimination, harassment) and it’s quite comprehensive. It is written in a language that the students like. This is a mandated training for students. The SGA didn’t visit with Dr. Bird and her office does programs during welcome week that address these issues but they are poorly attended. Orientation was another idea where colleges can address what they want in terms on content with their orientation classes. Dr. Bird would like to make this training mandatory again next year and the only way to do this is to put a hold on student accounts. Bird is meeting with IFC and Panhellenic Council.  The police department does programs as well. Materer stated that he went to a training session a few years ago about sexual harassment and then it disappeared. Bird stated this training was in place for about a year and it was difficult to get faculty and staff to attend. Bird believes the goal was to have the training every year and she’s not sure why it never took hold. Luttbeg asked what the issues were that put OSU on the list. Wilfong stated that on April 18, 2014 the Department of Education, the office for Civil Rights, sent a compliance review letter to OSU. The DOE can come to an institution that receives federal financial assistance and they can request information. They can do this in one of two ways. 1. A complaint has been filed. The complaint can be for any number of things (race, color, religion, national origin and more). There can be investigations based on complaints. 2. A compliance review. This is whenever DC has new assistant secretaries and they all have different issues they feel are important. The new assistant secretary’s important issue is Title IX for sexual harassment and sexual misconduct, specifically on college campuses. The DC office of the DOE said here are the places you need to go for compliance reviews. These are not based on complaints it just happens. Wilfong stated that there are 55 institutions on the list. All of these with the exception of 8 are complaints. There are 7 or 8 that are compliance issues. OSU is one of these. OSU is not a complaint. Wilfong explained that unlike what you may have read in the paper there is no presumption of responsibility with a compliance review. There is not presumption that the institution has done anything wrong. There is no presumption that you have done anything incorrectly. There is not presumption of anything, they are simply asking for an enormous amount of data. The DOE has asked for information about policies and procedures and some specific information about investigations. There is a staff that reviews all this information and then will come back to the institution with supplementary questions to clarify some items. After all the information has been discussed they will determine if there are any recommendations for the institution. At this point OCR cannot fine an institution they can just make recommendations. Wilfong stated that based on these recommendations the institution has a time to review what’s best for the DOE and the institution and then there will likely be an agreement at the end. All compliance reviews end in agreements. What OSU received on April 18th is not a complaint but a compliance review and OSU is working diligently to provide all the information the DOE needs so they can make their assessment. 
Kennison thanked Wilfong and Dr. Bird for the information and asked for questions. A council member asked if there were training opportunities for faculty. Wilfong suggested visiting the website – 1is2many.okstate.edu. This is the single place that has all the information for victims. There is a link to the student website. It’s what OSU will start pushing at the beginning of the fall semester. OSU communications is working with Legal Counsel to strategically message this information to students and faculty/staff. Wilfong also suggested contacting the EEO office. They are working to get online training up and running this summer. They are also available to do in-person training. These are short 30 minute sessions that can be done individually or departmentally. Dr. Bird asked faculty to call her office for any information on training or reporting of issues. Her number is 744-5328. 
REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES:
ACADEMIC STANDARDS & POLICIES – Deb VanOverbeke – Year End Report

Academic Standards & Policies Committee Report

2013-2014 Academic Year

Committee Members: Deb VanOverbeke (Chair), Barney Luttbeg, Carol Jones, Ann Lowrance, Mindy McCann, Karin Schestokat, Beulah Hirschlein, Kathleen Rivers, Evyn Larson

Recommendations Made:

· Changes to OSU Policy 2-0128: Requirements for Undergraduate and 



Graduate Minors

· Changes to OSU Academic Regulation 7.3: Residence Waiver for Certain Premedical Students
· Changes to OSU Policy 2-0216: Final Exam Overload Policy
· Changes to OSU Policy 2-0207: University Academic Format and Final Examination Policy
Other Activities: 

· Review of Gen-Ed Task Force Report prior to it going to Instruction Council
· Review of changes made to the Academic Integrity Policy prior to it going to Instruction Council

· Chair of AS&P serves on four university committees regarding the committee’s work. 

Respectfully Submitted,
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Deb VanOverbeke, Chair
ATHLECTICS – Gary Young – Year End Report Update
Faculty Council

Athletics Committee
End of Year Summary

2013 – 2014

Submitted by Gary Young, Chair

Committee Members

Gary Young, Chair, Dennis Bertholf, Clint Chelf, Robert Christenson, Robert Cornell, Kevin Fite, Meredith Hamilton, Edward (Ted) Kian, Art Klatt, Marilyn Middlebrook, Nathan Walker

Summary

1.
The Chair met with the Chair of the Athletic Council to better understand the role and charge of each of our committees.  The past Chair of the Faculty Council (FC), Ken Bartels or the Chair of the Athletics Committee attended the Athletic Council meetings acting as a liaison to promote closer relations between these two groups.  It has been suggested to the incoming Chair of the FC that the Chair of the Athletics Committee be designated as the liaison to the Athletic Council.

2.
The committee was given a tour or the Academic Services for Student-Athletes (ASSA) and attended a presentation by Dr. Marilyn Middlebrook (Associate Athletics Director for Academic Affairs and Director of ASSA) on the topic of the NCAA Academic Progress Rate (APR).  This was extremely beneficial in helping the committee to understand many of the constraints under which the ASSA operates.
3
Meredith Hamilton (OSU Faculty Athletics Representative and member of this committee) gave a report to the committee after she attended the 2014 NCAA Convention.  She discussed the many changes that NCAA is currently experiencing and will experience in the near future and how these will affect OSU.

4.
The committee was asked by the Chair of the FC to look into the rental structure of Gallagher-Iba (G-I) Arena and the rationale for funds flowing from the Educational & General (E&G) account to the Athletic Department.  The Chair of the Athletics Committee met with Jason Lewis (Associate Athletic Director for Business Affairs).  Fees were determined based on the cost of utilities and required personnel to staff special events and clean-up afterwards for events including graduations / convocations, Special Olympics, the College of Engineering Architecture and Technology (CEAT) Career Fair, hosting of outside speakers, and intramural events.
5.
The committee recommended to the FC that the Athletics Committee of the Faculty Council review on an annual basis the policies, procedures, and practices implemented in the office of Academic Services for Student-Athletes (ASSA).  This process will include the review of procedures for counseling, tutoring, and online courses.  It will also assess the communication practices between the coaches and the student-athletes and between the student-athletes and other advising offices across campus.  The rationale was that it will provide the ASSA with a documented annual review from a committee of the Faculty Council in the event that individuals or groups make claims which bring under question the integrity or efficacy of the advising services provided to our student-athletes.  The recommendation passed, was forwarded to the OSU Administration, and approved.

6.
With financial help from the Provost’s office, a member from our committee (Ted Kian) attended the 2014 National Meeting of the Coalition on Intercollegiate Athletics (COIA).  He subsequently presented a detailed report to the committee.  A summary of his observations and thoughts on how future changes to the NCAA will affect OSU was provided as an update to the May 13th meeting.
BUDGET –Rodney Holcomb – Year End Report
Annual Report - Faculty Council Budget Committee for Academic Year 2013-2014

May 6, 2014

Members: Rodney Holcomb –Chair, Andrea Arquitt, David Biros, Jennifer Borland, Tim Bowser, Chanjin Chung, Bill Dare, Nick Materer, and Avdhesh Tyagi

Over the course of the year the Budget Committee reviewed, discussed, and responded to a number of issues/requests related to the university’s current and future budget.

The Committee began the academic year by following up on the dependent tuition waiver survey jointly conducted by this Committee, the Retirement & Fringe Benefits Committee, and the Staff Advisory Council in June/July 2013.  The Committee discussed the findings of the survey relative to the projected costs of such a program as determined by University administration.  This information was shared with University administration in an effort to provide a more accurate measure of costs and benefits for this proposed employee benefit.

The Committee also examined trends in OSU undergraduate enrollment and forecasted enrollment for FY 2015.  In October 2013, OSU VP Joe Weaver provided information on enrollment, the resulting need for faculty FTEs, the demands on current infrastructure, and the challenges of adding infrastructure (primarily student housing) to address the burgeoning student population.  At that meeting, VP Weaver asked the Committee to review and provide comments on the first draft of a block tuition proposal.  The Committee’s feedback was incorporated in subsequent drafts of the block tuition proposal, which were discussed in later Committee meetings with VP Weaver and Associate VP Dr. Christie Hawkins.   The resulting OSU block tuition plan will be implemented in the forthcoming academic year.

At the request of Chairwoman Kennison, the Committee renewed discussions regarding salary compression/inversion stemming from the Committee’s 2012-2013 efforts.  In the last meeting of the current academic year, the Committee reviewed faculty salaries relative to Big XII schools and college-defined peer institutions.  In that same meeting, the Committee heard from OSU Transportation Services director Chris Hoffman on the budgetary pros and cons of an initiative to end the practice of OSU purchasing vehicles, and instead contract with a leasing agency for all of OSU’s long-term and daily-reserved motor pool vehicles.

In recent years, the Committee has had representatives at college-level budget meetings with the Provost and VP Finance/Administration.   The Committee did so again in early 2014.  Committee members shared their experiences with one another and provided feedback to administration on issues of concern to faculty from those college-level meetings.  Once again, the Committee strongly encouraged administration follow the approved 2008 recommendation (08-03-01 BUDG), which states that deans will provide public presentations of their proposed budgets and initiatives for the next fiscal year.

One suggestion for next year’s Committee is to review the full budgetary impacts of outsourcing custodial services, which began in February 2014.

Respectfully submitted,

Rodney Holcomb – Chair
CAMPUS FACILITIES, SAFETY AND SECURITY – Nathan Walker – Year End Report
Campus Facilities, Safety, and Security:  Nathan Walker – Year End Report

Committee Members:

Stacy Takacs, English OSU- Tulsa; Carol Jones, Biosystems & Agricultural Engineering; Tom Jordan, Architecture; Dr. Khaled Mansy, Architecture;  Jim Criswell, Emeriti Association; Zhouyang Kang and Aaron Sharp, student representatives.
The CFSS Committee would like to thank the following individuals for their assistance: Ron Hill, Manager Emergency Operations & Preparedness; Gary Clark, Vice President and General Counsel; Dr. Lee Bird, Vice President, Office of Student Affairs; Tolga Durak, Director, Environmental, Health & Safety; Joe Weaver, Vice-President, Division of Administration and Finance.
Over the year the Campus Facilities, Safety, and Security Committee reviewed and discussed several diverse issues.  One issue that carried over from the previous year was the Employee Travel Policy.  The Committee reviewed the Employee Travel Policy Amendment and supported the proposed changes. Currently the committee is looking into the possible creation of an OSU webpage addressing employee travel.  The committee met with Emergency Operations & Preparedness to better understand efforts being taken to prepare for any possible campus emergency. The committee has and continues to review the issue of portable heart defibrillators on campus.  Currently, efforts are being taken by EHS to compile an inventory of these devices on campus.  The committee also reviewed and discussed the use of on-campus dormitories during summer months, cross-walk issues on Monroe Street, and issues

DIVERSITY – Georgette Yetter – No Report
FACULTY – Matt Lovern – Update/Year End Report
Recommendation: 14-05-01-Faculty



Revisions to P&P 2-0112: Annual Faculty Appraisal and Development Policy
Lovern explained that as the background and rational for the recommendation suggest and emphasis that A&D are to be conducted for every faculty member annually based on written standards that are present within the units. And these standards need to clearly align with the established policy for RPT which has recently gone through updates. The recommendation also clarifies the relationship between the A&D policy with other existing polices. For example outside consulting or the policies on disciplinary items that can be found in the Faculty Handbook. Kennison asked for discussion. Bartels stated that over the years there has been an inconsistency between departments and sometimes colleges on the length of the written response, which is addressed under 2.07 of the recommendation. Bartels asked if there was any review of this written response length. Lovern stated no it was not discussed and the committee did not make any changes. Motion Passed.
Faculty Committee End of Year Report
 
The members of the committee for 2013-14 were Drs. Victor Baeza, Ken Bell, Jack Dillwith, Nurhan Dunford, Reed Holyoak, Sue Jacobs, and Karen McBee. I thank them for their time, effort, and insight on this committee; it was greatly appreciated!
Much of our initial work during the 2013-14 academic year was a continuation of work from the previous academic year. We continued to help with revisions to faculty workload (2-0110, Guidelines to Govern Workload Assignment of Faculty Members) and RPT (2-0902, Reappointment, Promotion and Tenure Process for Ranked Faculty). Each of these revised policies has been approved. The committee also successfully updated the policy on clinical track faculty (2-0903, Clinical Faculty Track (Non-Tenure Track)), proposed and passed a Faculty Council resolution for creation of a formal policy of academic administrator appraisal, and has under consideration at the May 2014 Faculty Council meeting a recommendation to revise the A&D policy (2-0112, Annual Faculty Appraisal and Development Program). Finally, the committee assisted the Provost with review and evaluation of selected RPT folders under consideration for 2014.
 
Respectfully submitted,

Matt Lovern, Chair
LONG-RANGE PLANNING and INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY – Victor Baeza – 



Year End Report
YEAR-END REPORT:  LONG RANGE PLANNING AND INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE

2013 - 2014

Committee Members:
Faculty Council Members: Victor Baeza (Chair), Georgette Yetter, and Yanqi Wu

General Faculty Members: Allen Finchum, Nicole Sump-Crethar, Jeanmarie Verchot

Faculty Council Past Chair (Ex-officio): Kenneth Bartels

Faculty Council Vice-Chair: Nick Materer

Emeritus Representative: Russell Wright

Recognizing that effective communication channels between OSU faculty and the departments responsible for University’s information technology are necessary for the advancement of the academy, the committee worked this year to complete activities begun last year and to further develop a working relationship with IT leadership.

One of the activities begun last year was the effort to bring OSU into compliance with requirements within the T.E.A.C.H. Act in order to make the provisions for online instruction available to the University.  A task force identified deficiencies and two recommendations were brought before and passed by Faculty Council: (1) the creation of a copyright information website and (2) a set of copyright usage warnings for students and faculty.  The creation of a copyright information website was begun by the Edmon Low Library and a completed suite of pages should be ready for the fall of 2014. Instead of a set of copyright usage warning for students and faculty, one statement was created and is now included in D2L and a version will be mailed to faculty and students at the beginning of the fall.

OSU Copyright Statement

Course materials may not be published, leased, sold to others, or used for any purpose other than appropriate OSU-related individual or group study without the written permission of the faculty member in charge of the course and other copyright holders. This paragraph grants students a limited license, giving you access to course materials posted on this site for appropriate OSU-related educational use only.  When posting information, instructors should ensure these materials are not a direct replacement for a required textbook, coursepack or e-reserves, or digital library resource.  Instructors must also ensure that any converted analog materials (either audio or video) are not available in a digital format and that the conversion is authorized and in compliance with copyright law.”

In 2014, there were several questions brought to the committee from faculty through the Council Chair Shelia Kennison concerning various issues such as e-mail security, data management and access, and technology infrastructure. The concerns were brought to the attention of IT administration who, upon review of current policy statements, decided to update policies dealing with e-mail and technology usage and access.  The new and updated policies, dealing with issues such as the e-distribution of classroom materials, data storage and protection, and procedures for faculty to request assistance from IT, as well as providing clearer communication channels between faculty and IT, are planned to be completed and brought to Faculty Council through the Committee in the fall.

Respectfully Submitted,

Victor D Baeza

Baeza announced that IT is putting together new policies for email and technology access. They are hoping to get this completed this summer. IT is trying to identify what faculty need or feel they may need in the future as far as dealing with data collection and storage, accessibility or network access or support. They are looking at putting together a meeting to discuss these issues. 
RESEARCH – Gilbert John – Year End Report
Research Committee Year End Reports (submitted May 9, 2014)
Research Committee members: (Chair) Gilbert H. John, Andrew Doust, Lin Liu, Suzanne Reiman, Robert Larzelere, Dan Fisher, and (Emeritus) David Lewis. 

The research committee met every month. The research committee addressed a number of issue this past year. The following issues are summarized below.

1.) Animal Care Facility- the facility has some serious compliance requirement issues, as the facility was receiving notices to address needs as well as negative press on the care of animals at OSU.  The issue was brought to the attention of the committee by Dr. Ken Bartels, who is on the animal care compliance committee.  Issues included under staffing, particularly the lack of a dedicated compliance veterinary.  In addition, update of policies, and protocol and practices were addressed.  The Interim Vice President for Research and Technology & Transfer (VPRTT), Dr. Sheryl Tucker, created a task force to address the issues.  The task force and VPRTT were able to agree on providing initial funding to support the hiring of an additional veterinary as well as updating the policy and procedures related to the Animal Care Facility.  These efforts are short-term and more long term efforts are needed.     

2.) Research Infrastructure- the issue of infrastructural needs was brought to the attention of the committee by the Associate Deans for Research (ADR) from the different Colleges at OSU.  The ADRs requested support from the faculty council and research committee to meet with President Hargis, Vice Presidents (VP Research, Technology & Transfer, VP Administration & Finance), and the Interim Provost to discuss research needs at OSU.  The initial meeting provided a basis for identifying research needs at OSU.  In addition, the ADRs stated they wanted to be more involved in planning the future direction of research at OSU and to work with upper administration.  The ADRs reported that they are pleased with upper administration’s commitment to work with them regarding research at OSU.  The ADRs will report in the fall 2014 on a proposed plan to improve the infrastructural needs at OSU.  The ADRs and the research committee also look forward to working with the new VPRTT this fall.  

3.) Research policy reviews- the research committee was given the opportunity to review the policy changes made by the Laser committee and Biosafety committee (see policies at the VPRTT web site). The committee supported the changes.  The two compliance committees are in the VPRTT office. 

4.) Overload pay for Faculty policy- the committee met with Interim Provost (Dr. Pam Fry), Interim VPRTT (Dr. Sheryl Tucker), and the Director of Grants and Contracts Financial Administration (Dr. Robert Dixon) regarding the policy, particularly as it relates to research.  The policy will be discussed for possible revisions.  

5.) Student Employment Job Listing- the research committee was given the opportunity to review the policy changes (see policy at the VP Student Affairs web site).  The committee supported the changes. 

6.) Invited guests to the research committee meetings- Dr. Joshua Ward (Director of the Scholar Development & Undergraduate office), Dr. Ken Bartels (Laser Compliance committee member), Dr. Ed Shaw (Biosafety committee member), and Dr. Charlotte Ownby (Chair, Animal Care Facility committee). 

RETIREMENT and FRINGE BENEFITS – Stephen Clarke – Update/Year End Report
OSU FACULTY COUNCIL

Year--‐‑end Report from the

RETIREMENT AND FRINGE BENEFITS COMMITTEE

May 9, 2014
Committee Members:

Stephen Clarke, Nutritional Sciences; Ken Clinkenbeard, Veterinary Pathobiology; Barbara Miller, Government Documents Department, OSU

Libraries; Bob Miller, Microbiology; Rita Miller, Biochemistry and Molecular Biology; Bob Terry, Emeriti Association; Richard Wansley, OSU Center for Health Sciences; Gary Young, Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering
The RFB Committee would once again like to thank the following individuals for their assistance and input over the past year: Rodney Holcomb, OSU Faculty Council Budget Committee; Jamie Payne, Assistant Vice--‐‑President, Chief Human Resources Officer; Anne Matoy, Division of Administration and Finance; Joe Weaver, Vice--‐‑President, Division of Administration and Finance.
During the academic year the committee examined key issues including domestic partner benefits and tuition waiver benefits for faculty and staff spouses or dependents. According to a recent survey of faculty and staff on the OSU campus, domestic partner benefits ranked second only to childcare options (or lack thereof) as major concerns. Over the last year, we have collected information on domestic partner benefits available to employees at other state and private universities in Oklahoma or at peer/aspirational institutions in higher education. The committee will continue to examine the data collected and have decided to table any further action until a decision is made on the appeal of U.S. District Court Judge Terence C. Kern’s ruling that Oklahoma’s ban on same--‐‑sex marriage is unconstitutional. 

In cooperation with the Budget Committee, we continued to examine possibilities for establishing a tuition waiver program for faculty/staff spouses and/or dependents. Given the financial constraints resulting from decreasing state appropriations, it seems unlikely that developing and implementing a program in the current budget climate is feasible. In general, the committee and the majority of faculty believe that a tuition waiver program could be an excellent recruiting and retention tool, but understand the financial realities that prohibit a program from being available at this time. We continue to examine other possibilities for providing a tuition--‐related benefit that might be more financially feasible.

Respectfully Submitted,
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Stephen L. Clarke, Ph.D.

Associate Professor

Department of Nutritional Sciences

RULES and PROCEDURES – Chanjin Chung – Year End Report
This academic year the Rules and Procedures Committee conducted the Faculty Council election for 2014-2015 and elected a new Vice Chair, Secretary and council members.

Members are: Chanjin Chung, Chair, Udaya DeSilva, Kenneth Bartels and Deb VanOverbeke

STUDENT AFFAIRS and LEARNING RESOURCES – Barney Luttbeg – Year End 




Report
Activities of the Student Affairs and Learning Resources committee 2013-14

· The committee was composed Reed Holyoak, Laura Barnes, Timm Bliss, Robert Avakian, Patricia Jordan, Misty Smith, Sean Baser (undergraduate), and Barney Luttbeg (chair)
· Met with Dr. Lee Bird to discuss student affairs on campus

· Commented on and approved revisions to policy on Student Employment Job Listings

· Voted to reject Instruction Council changes to the wording of the Attendance Policy

· Provided comments on an early draft of the university Block Tuition program

· Met with Dr. Christie Hawkins to discuss the Block Tuition and provided written comments on the proposed policy
Report of Liaison Representatives:
Wellness Center – Mary Talley
Mary presented the following Wellness flyer
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Staff Advisory Council – Melisa Echols
Echols stated that the Staff Appreciation Picnic is next Thursday at Boone Pickens stadium. Echols also stated the they had a great turn out for nominees and voting went well. The new SAC will be in place in June.
Emeriti – Tricia White for Dennis Bertholf

White stated that the May dinner was a joint dinner with OLLI where they had musical entertainment and celebrated a successful year for OLLI. The Emeriti Association thanks President Hargis for arranging the use of the big orange buses (BOBs) to take them to the Cowboy Hall of Fame in Oklahoma City for the first Monday dinner in June. They will be given a tour of the facility and have dinner and entertainment in the conference room. The 1 day trip to the Bush Museum in Dallas is planned for June 24th. Anyone can join OLLI. They need a few more members this summer to reach an enrollment of 1,000 in order to qualify for a $1 million endowment from the Osher Foundation. Classes start in June and are designed for people 50 or older but anyone can join and take classes. The annual fee is $50.
Old Business - None
New Business – Dr. Shelia Kennison
Kennison announced the newly elected councilors who begin their terms June 1: Susana Perea-Fox, Tom Royer, Rita Miller, Gilbert John, Joe Cecil, Pamela Lloyd, Glade Topham, Valerie McGaha, Bob Avakian and Sandeep Nabar. 

Kennison recognized the following outgoing council members: Laura Barnes, Rodney Holcomb, Matt Lovern, Robert Cornell, Dan Fisher and Reed Holyoak. Stephen Clarke and Deb VanOverbeke were elected to Vice Chair and Secretary. Kennison presented Udaya DeSilva with a t-shirt for his 7 years of service. Kennison also presented past chair Ken Bartels with a t-shirt as well. 
Kennison passed the gavel to incoming chair, Nick Materer. Materer presented Kennison with an engraved gavel for her year of service as Faculty Council chair. 

Dr. Lee Bird announced that we were able for a second year to provide the Emeriti faculty and staff funding to use the wellness department. Bird stated that they had their second safety walk with the Police department, SGA, GPSGA, physical plant, Mitch Kilcrease and Matt Brown. This group does a safety walk once a year late at night to check lighting and any safety problems. The report will be out soon and they are working on repairs.
Materer adjourned the meeting.
The meeting adjourned at 5 p.m. The next regular meeting of the Faculty Council is Tuesday, August 12, 2014 in 412 Student Union, Council Room.
Respectfully submitted,

Udaya DeSilva, Secretary
